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Brief note of the Meeting of Cleveland Local Medical Committee Ltd commencing at 7.00 p.m. on Tuesday, 22 March 2022 held on Microsoft Teams. 
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Dr M Ellahi
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In attendance:

Ms J Foster – Chief Executive




Mrs J Jameson – Business Manager



Mrs M Martin – Quality & CQC Facilitator



Mrs C Milburn – Surge Practice Manager




Mrs T Rose - Surge Practice Manager



Mr J Griffiths - Surge Practice Manager



Mr G Wynn - Surge Practice Manager
Guest Speaker:

Mrs S Cave – Primary Care Training Hub and workforce development manager



Dr Z Barron – GP Partner Yarm Medical Centre
Observer:

Dr P Heywood - GP Partner Linthorpe Surgery
*****
The Chief Executive welcomed all members to the Microsoft teams meeting and explained the basic code of conduct.

The Chief Executive welcomed Dr Heywood who was attending the meeting as an observer. 

22/03/1
APOLOGIES

Apologies had been RECEIVED from Dr J Berry and Mrs J Randall. 

NOTED.
22/03/2
NOTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 18 JANUARY 2022
· Correct record and duly signed
AGREED.
22/03/3
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

We have got the practice quality and CQC facilitator role that was picked up with regarding that extension and the practice manager role that was approved in the last meeting, we are going to pick up both of those later on in the agenda. 
22/03/4
GP FELLOWSHIP PROGRAMME 






The Chief Executive invited guest speakers Dr G Chawla, Dr Z Barron and Mrs S Cave to update the  

board on the GP Fellowship programme.
· My name is Zoe Baron and I'm a GP based in Yarm, I am GP trainer, and I am passionate together with others about recruiting and retaining local talent.

· Just a question, have you or any other GP practices locally struggled to recruit, and do you feel that newly qualified GP's need assistance to make the leap from GP Registrar to working in a substantive post, either as a salaried or in partnership and in addition in in times of additional work pressures, who is able to provide dedicated time for this support and nurturing and this new position?

· This is where the Tees Valley GP Fellowship program can help you, it is a two-year program, launched in December 2019 as an NHS long term plan commitment. It's been delivered across the UK to support all newly qualified GPs ultimately in their transition to establish sustained practice in general practice locally to them, the main aim is to support and mentor new GPs to enable well trained GP's to be recruited to local practices to stay in the local area and to retain good doctors locally.

· The idea is to embed them into practice and PCN working and to also learn very practical skills such as practice management, leadership skills, how to chair meetings, and some dedicated teaching along the lines of things that are relevant to them at their stage of their careers. 

· Tees Valley have tremendous support, knowledge, fantastic local GP who are then going be able to support these newer trainees into becoming the local GPs of the future, there will be mentoring and coaching and support, advice, information around housing, all Tees Valley specific information, education activities and the local area.
· Funded CPD opportunities of one session a week, pro rata, and rotational placements within or across PCNs to develop experience and support transition. This mentorship and coaching may come at a certain part along the two-year scheme, but the peer support is going to be there. I feel this is really going to be helpful for them and the educational personal development opportunities are for them to use and run with, portfolio work and working support opportunities, they could perhaps shadow PCN clinical lead, they could shadow somebody in the LMC, we need to try and mould these leaders of the future really.

· The financial is a reimbursement to the employer, up to one session per week. So, the individual can be released from the practice to participate in fellowship activities. There's a memorandum of understanding, like we do for the GP registrars, they are released. This session is calculated at the individual’s actual salary cost, so the practices do not lose anything and there are an additional 30% boards on costs of tax, National Insurance, pension. The practice also gets £1000 initial support payment, there is no direct financial reimbursement to the register. £2000 goes to the scheme to support continuation and development of the program
· They must apply within their first year of qualification and from CCTS and the funding flow is through NHS England, we have got a dedicated administrator who can help with the salary Imbursement claims.

Q- I believe this is only open to GPs, who are employed and are in partnerships. It's not open to our locum GPs, and I would really welcome some suggestions as to how we engage with this group because they're probably our most vulnerable group in terms of needing support and they're also probably the GP most at risk of leaving the area. One other comment from a sessional GP perspective is that, as an LMC we have difficulties with fixed term contracts, because that does not fit with good employment practice.

A - I share your thoughts actually and at the at the fellowship meeting that we had this afternoon we did share those concerns. I think initially NHS England was trying to have this pilot to encourage retention and recruitment because obviously they sometimes don't recognize that many sessional GPs work locally.  There are a few ways around it where sessional GP can now have a contract with the local federation where they can still do three days of sessional work and maybe 2 days off. It would be a substantial contract with the federation and benefit from the mentoring and support. This will be looked at and flagged up to see if we can try and get some more funding.

Q- It as a shame that I wasn't aware of this sort of thing when I first became a GP. You mentioned that partner GPs are also eligible for it. How do we calculate in their sessional Pay and is there cap for it?

A - We do have a calculator that's available on the website, but it can also be sent out as well after this meeting.  You can put what your yearly salary is, and the number of sessions, and it will do the calculation for you. Plus, with the 30% on costs as well, it will just help to put that into perspective. Initially there was some suggestion to cap it, but now in recognition of variable work, I believe the cap has been lifted. 

Q- If they start the programme as a salaried GP and midway they become a partner, can they continue on the scheme, and will the payment be adjusted with the new calculator, or will they continue?

A - That's a great question and I don't have the answer with regards to the uplifts during the fellowship. What I can do however, is speak to NHS England and just let everybody who's here today and know what the response to that is. I know that they can be on the new GP partner scheme and be on the same one, but we haven't discussed if there's an uplift. If that happens, maybe halfway through the fellowship, so I'll take that away to find out and come back.

Q- Is it seems like an organized program with the portfolio, do you think it will put people off because the new GPs have just finished a big portfolio? 

A- When they are in GP training, their portfolio is very restrictive, this fellow one is more driven where their portfolio will be tailored based on what their learning needs are so that they can develop. So, it's not very restrictive. They can choose if they want to develop the methodology, diabetes, PCNs or maybe get to just know the non-clinical side of general practice, it's quite flexible and tailored to the fellow’s needs.
Q- Is the agreement with the practice or is it with the PCN?

A- At the moment, it could be a practice PCN because they are not contractual bodies at the moment, so it will be difficult to create a contract with a PCN, however the practice can do the contract, and the fellow can work in the PCN because your practice will have a contract or a memorandum of understanding within your PCN.

Q- If somebody decides to drop out of this scheme, would the practice be liable for any of the money which has gone into the practice?

A- No, there are no penalties attached, it's purely a supportive thing to encourage local retention and skill development. Obviously, it's understandable that people might want to move or take maternity breaks or other things. Each quarter you will be asked if the fellow still in post and are they getting the right support package around them? If you're answer is no, then the next quarterly payment would not be received into the practice. There's no, penalties whatsoever if a fellow decides that it's not the right time for them to undertake this.
ACTIONs:
· Jackie to clarify whether there is a cap on funding within the fellowship programme.

· Jackie to clarify what happens to the reimbursement if pay is significantly uplifted while the GP is in the fellowship programme (eg moves from salaried to partner status).
Zoe and Sam were thanked for their attendance and their presentation.

22/03/5
UPDATE ON PROGRAMMES AGREED 







The chief executive asked members if recall, a lengthy conversation at the last LMC board meeting regarding practice manager support and the need to invest in that and looking at our practice manager and management administration support that we do for practices and how we can develop it, we also discussed about extending the quality and the CQC support that Michelle has been offering because it's been very well received and the board agreed that they would go ahead and fund, it was identified as a real gap and something that would be incredibly useful for our practices.

We also mentioned that we would continue to chase funding and put in bids and if we could get any funding via the CCG who did fund Michelle in the first instance, then we would look at other routes. 
We were really delighted because on both counts, we've been successful. We have recruited to the role of practice manager, four fantastic practice managers who are job sharing the initial five months and scoping of the project so that we make sure that it hits the needs that everybody wants. Michelle has agreed that she would be delighted to extend her role. 
We have been successful in bids, we have received funding to the value of £153,427.00, from the CCG and NHS England.

· £27,700, which is for the practice manager support.

· CCG have agreed to extend the funding to extend Michelle’s for that for another three months, we've got £8572 to extend the role. We really appreciate the funding coming through from the CCG. 
· We have received £108,00.00 from the winter access fund. We work very closely with the training hub and the first parts of the bid were around training, specifically de-escalation and breakaway training. At the time of submitting the bid I spoke to Sam and Cat at the training hub and they helped us pull the bid together in terms of getting some quotes from possible providers and the other element of the work is around security risk assessments, which is something that we get a lot of calls for from practices and how do we make premises more secure? We're going to be exploring that and working very closely with Michelle on that side of things to make sure that it hits what practices would also need for CQC and quality.
·  We had a conversation with Darlington practices because as everybody knows we've got the overlap within the Tees Valley and this is a conversation that we've had previously, Darlington Federation and the PCN would be really pleased to be part of the proactive work that we're looking to do to support practices. They have also agreed to fund any elements that we roll out to Darlington that isn't picked up under the CCG and Tees Valley funding, they agreed we worked out some shares and there's worked out at £9155 for the Darlington. 

· I propose we continue to ring fence the funding that we set aside for the practice manager development work and for the quality and CQC work because I think that is money that we've set aside that we do have. We agreed it last time and if we continue to set aside that it came to £60,600, that gives us a total of investment of £214,027.00 that we can invest in supporting practices in doing the management support.

· By linking in with the training hub in extending Michelle's work and really pulling together a strong package that we can work through, looking at priorities with practices to ensure we are meeting their needs.
Q- I'm shocked to hear what you're talking about; I've never known LMC get a penny from anybody in the past and to get that amount of money to help practices is unheard off, I have been involved the LMC for many years. This is probably more than the contribution we receive from the GPs in a year, and all I can do is congratulate you for all that. 

A- Thank you very much, I think it is the shifting that we work closely with the CCG, the training hub and with the federations, in terms of the collaborative. So I think it's everybody pulling together as mean that we've been able to put in some really positive bids.
ACTION – all members to continue to feed in ideas for projects that may support general practice, so that we can continue to maximise this new investment.
5.1
PM support (standing item)







The chief executive invited the 4 Surge practice managers to introduce themselves to the board
· John Griffiths, I'm currently the practice manager at the dovecot surgery in Stockton on Tees. I've been a practice manager for several years now and as Janice rightly says, we've seen the dynamics of general practice change in in recent years. We've seen a lot of practice managers move on, move out and change the rules that they've been taken on, such as PCN managers. We've seen a healthy influx of people coming into general practice, those individuals also need support, help and some guidance, and they also need somebody to go to, which is important. We've had several contacts within the last fortnight and as a team have been able to help individuals with many different queries and just be there for people. It's been beneficial and it's something that we're really enjoying doing.

· Graham Wynn, I have been involved in general practice on Teesside for over 35 years, I’m somewhat removed at the minute from the practice management, I am the manager of a primary care network, I think it's so important that when I speak to managers in the area, there's some of them in the depths of despair, the pressures that they're under are incredible. It can be a very lonely, defeating role you think there's only you facing these problems. What we want to do, what we're trying to do is let them know that they're are people out there that know what they're going through, have experienced similar things, and we'll do the best to help them. We're not saying that we can answer the problems, but we can hold the hands while they're find the solutions themselves, perhaps.

· Cath Milburn, I've been a practice manager for 30 years, worked in general practice from being a baby so I've seen a lot of the groundwork and done in general practice. But like Graham and Jon said there, it is handholding, and it's also to help people sort out what is your priority and sort it out that way, don't worry about that for now, worry about this for now. If we don't know the answers, we can point them to the people we know, the people to go to find out about the problem. We all have our own individual things that we like to do, I like the HR side of it in general practice, Jon likes the IT side of it more than me. So we can bounce off each other if we need help as well. 

· Tara Rose, I was practice manager at Yarm Medical Centre for 19 years, but I've been in general practice for over 31 years. I agree with what the others have said, we've mentioned before on the meetings here, that it is something that's very much needed for practice managers, it's an isolated role and we get on with it, but you need to sense check and you need to be able to take a breath and just have somebody to say is this right? Because if you're in a room on your own and you're banging away, you know, you don't necessarily know if you're going in the right direction and you need your colleagues. I do think that this is going to be an invaluable service.
· Please do encourage your practice managers, aspiring practice managers or those who are thinking of coming into the role to reach out, talk to us, and just get in touch for any support mentoring at all. The other ask that I have is that you take back the training needs assessment that the training hub is running, which is for all management, staff and administration staff as well as nursing and it's to capture just what their needs are. We have a really strong training hub within Tees, and we really want to look at the results that come back from those needs assessments and then we can dovetail that with some of this other support work that we're doing and make sure what we're doing complements what comes through on the training needs and that the training needs complements what it is that the training hub is looking to do
ACTION – Jackie to co-ordinate the training needs assessment on behalf of all practices.
5.2
Quality and CQC (standing item) 


Michelle gave a brief update on her recent work:
· I have been continuing with the drop-in sessions every two weeks, which is a Teams call the practice managers can dial in too and I use that as an opportunity to give any updates that I'm aware of around quality and CQC stuff and an opportunity for the practice managers to ask questions.

· I've reviewed and summarized the national cleanliness standards that came out last year, which has been sent out to practices, I've had some emails and phone calls from practices asking me to assist them with working through that. I'm going to a practice next month to talk to their PPG group along with the practice staff because their PPG are very involved in the kindliness in the practice.

· I have developed some resources which are now on the LMC website for the domain of safe and the resources relating to effective will go on tomorrow; that's the evidence table that CQC use when they do their inspections. For each question in the evidence table there is a list of examples of evidence and resources that the practice can use to check if they think they would be meeting that question. I've also put some other tools on the CLMC website that practices can use if they want to that might help as well.

· I have continued with the visits to the practices, I hae been to a practice that was preparing for an inspection this month and I'm going out to another practice in April that they've contacted and said they think that they're inspections probably going to be in May. 

· I've done 15 visits to practices between January and March and have eight booked in for April. 
· I've met with a variety of stuff in practices, GP's, nurses, practice managers and the admin team, so that's that's going really well.
· The Chief Executive informed members that Michelle’s role has been incredibly well received by practices and practice managers. You just need to look at the survey, 80% of the practice managers we asked said that they'd found it really helpful.
22/03/6
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

No notified business
- - - - - - - - - - - - - -- - - - - - - - 
Close committee meeting - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 









[image: image2][image: image3]
Notes / March 2022

March 2022
Cleveland Local Medical Committee Ltd Registered as a Company Limited by Guarantee.  Registered No 07857018
Registered Office: First Floor, Yarm Medical Centre, Yarm TS15 9DD

